Aid workers flee Afghanistan before vote

Violence fears trigger evacuations / Insurgents threaten to kill election staff 
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KABUL—A deluge of international aid workers are evacuating war-weary Afghanistan in anticipation of increased violence by unruly factions bent on derailing the country's first presidential election. 

Amid a flurry of killings and threats by the former Taliban regime and their fundamentalist allies ahead of the Oct. 9 vote, many foreign aid organizations are trying to minimize the risk to their foreign and Afghani workers. 

"Some expatriate staff are going out of the country for two weeks and those who are staying will also be off duty for two weeks," said Sébastien Lebail, head of the human rights agency Enfants du Monde in Afghanistan, who oversees 35 employees. "We don't know if the Taliban will attack or if there will be riots by people who feel the vote wasn't properly handled." 

In the past month, remnants of the Taliban and smaller insurgent groups have stepped up violence throughout the country, killing more than 60 civilians. 

Afghanistan's election has been branded a U.S.-orchestrated farce by Taliban-linked groups and warlords including Gulbuddin Hekmatyar, a former Afghan prime minister branded a "global terrorist" by the United States and now in hiding. 

One Taliban faction vowed to kill "infidels" and all others helping the U.S. and Afghan governments. In the first six months of this year, 23 aid agency workers were killed compared with 13 in all of 2003. 

The violence and threats have prompted the Afghanistan NGO Security Organization — the most widely used security source for aid agencies in Kabul — to advise its clients to leave during the elections. 

"Only essential staff should stay," said ANSO co-ordinator Nick Downie. 

"Otherwise, evacuate, relocate and take holidays." 

Even the United Nations, the main co-ordinator of the election, has told employees not involved in the vote that, if their duties are non-essential, they should consider taking holidays. 

U.N. spokesman Manoel de Almeida e Silva said non-election workers were also told to reduce travel inside the country and to avoid crowded events. A 10 p.m. curfew for U.N. staff will be moved up to 8 p.m. 

"We believe the electoral process is a target for those who want to spoil the election." 

Heads of more than half of 23 non-governmental organizations contacted by the Star said they're temporarily pulling foreign staff out of the country. 

Sarah Ireland, country program representative for Oxfam Great Britain, said most of her foreign staff will leave Afghanistan next week and 300 Afghani staff will take five days off. 

"Given the situation and how volatile it is, we will do our work from elsewhere," she said. But some aid agencies are staying put. 

"Our strategy is to continue operations with a very low profile," said Michelle Kendall, Afghanistan director of CARE International. "It's really holding your breath — and wait and hope for the best," she said. 

Eric O'Connor, of the Canadian embassy in Kabul, said consulate employees are staying through the election but are warning the 200 Canadians in Afghanistan "to be vigilant." 
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